

PERSPECTIVES ON OPPORTUNITY

Evaluating Guaranteed Income Projects

Leslie Ford March 2024

Local lawmakers are currently piloting their desired next nationwide expansion of the welfare state. Dozens of guaranteed income pilots are running across the country at the local and state level, sometimes funded by COVID-19 relief funds, to encourage federal policymakers to implement cash grants without work requirements, restrictions, or conditions. These guaranteed income pilots are a precursor to these policymakers' ultimate goal: establishing a universal basic income, an extraordinarily expensive proposal that can lead to less work, particularly among low-income recipients. When considering these initiatives, policymakers should ensure that the primary long-term outcomes are more work attachment and hours worked, less safety-net dependence, and better overall outcomes for children, including improving children's likelihood of being raised in a married household.

Dozens of new welfare experiments, called guaranteed income pilots, have launched in cities throughout the United States over the past few years. Their goal is to prove that important outcomes such as economic stability, child educational attainment, and even mental health will improve if low-income citizens are given direct cash aid without work or other requirements (Campos et al. 2023; West et al. 2021).

The local guaranteed income pilots are purposely similar to the Biden administration's expanded child tax credit (CTC). In its 2022 year-end report, Mayors for a Guaranteed Income (2023), which now consists of 125 mayors with dozens of pilots in 34 states, has highlighted that its pilots' intended purpose is to encourage the federal movement to relaunch: "There is a very real chance to revive the expanded CTC," which it defines as "a guaranteed income for families with children."

From the evidence currently available, if guaranteed income is nationally implemented, it could harm

lower-income Americans by disincentivizing work. In the long run, this would likely have negative consequences for the citizens the programs seek to help because employment, not merely transfer payments, is key to overcoming poverty and exiting dependency.

As these experiments progress, it's essential to assess the pilots by a holistic set of outcomes over an appropriate time frame. State- and local-level experiments should measure medium- to long-term impacts of work attachment, hours worked, safety-net dependence, and overall child educational outcomes. Carefully constructed experimental design is crucial to ensuring researchers can effectively measure outcomes and inform public policy.

However, even if these experiments possess a flawless experimental design, they would still be unable to simulate what effect guaranteed income would have on social norms regarding work, marriage, and dependence if the programs were nationalized. At best, researchers may be able to draw inferences on the possible local effects of the programs if they were permanently implemented, but the experiments' localized nature is insufficient to draw national conclusions.

New Guaranteed Income Experiments

Guaranteed income is a policy to provide unrestricted funds intended to regularly help meet basic needs, paid out either biweekly or monthly. The programs generally target groups by income, age, parental status, or occupation.

Since 2019, dozens of cities throughout the United States have initiated guaranteed income experiments. The Stanford Basic Income Lab (n.d.) has tracked 153 US sites, 68 of which are active as of January 2024.

The benefit size and pilot duration vary by location, but many pilots listed on the Guaranteed Income Pilots Dashboard (n.d.) provide benefits of roughly \$500–\$1,000 per month to low-income individuals for one to two years. For example, to receive a guaranteed income benefit in Los Angeles, an individual must have at least one dependent child and earn below 120 percent of the area median income.

Most of the pilots are "no strings attached," meaning the cash aid doesn't have any restrictions on how the payment can be spent or any form of work requirement. These state and local guaranteed income pilots have clearly stated their goal is to supplement federal safety-net programs, not replace them. Researchers highlight the need for waivers so the monthly benefit does not count as income from state departments of social services and their federal counterparts in the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), Medicaid, and the Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program. They emphasize that some programs, like housing and Supplemental Security Income, don't have available waivers (Broadus and Airi 2023).¹

Many of the recent and current local guaranteed income pilots are philanthropically funded by a mix of private, corporate, and foundation donors, such as the

ones associated with Mayors for a Guaranteed Income. However, many newer pilots are using leftover federal pandemic funds to finance their experiments. One of the largest to do so is the Chicago Resilient Communities Pilot (n.d.), using \$31.5 million in federal COVID-19 relief funds allocated by Chicago's city council. The program selects 5,000 Chicagoans via lottery to receive \$500 per month for 12 months. Nearby Cook County, Illinois, is using the same federal funds to pilot its Promise Guaranteed Income Pilot.²

The San Diego for Every Child program also uses \$7.5 million in federal pandemic stimulus money the county received for its program, although its benefit is lower: \$500 a month to 150 families (Kim 2022). Alexandria (2023), in Virginia, is using COVID-19 funds to pilot a 170-person, 24-month project to distribute \$500 a month to participants. Neighboring Fairfax, Virginia, launched a similar project, sending \$750 to 180 eligible families for 15 months. This project also uses \$1.5 million in American Rescue Plan funds (Hoang 2023).

Newark, New Jersey (n.d.), has a guaranteed income pilot program, Newark Movement for Economic Equity, that targets city residents experiencing housing instability. It uses a mix of private funds and federal COVID-19 relief dollars. Saint Paul, Minnesota, is funding its 18-month People's Prosperity Guaranteed Income Pilot with \$290,000 in Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act funding (Nelson 2020).

These programs are also being implemented on a state level. By 2023, while 29 states have initiated or expanded their state-level CTCs or earned income tax credits, 11 states have fully refundable CTCs, which mimic guaranteed income's lack of employment requirements and unrestricted funds (Davis and Butkus 2023; Broadus and Airi 2023). There are several important distinctions between the fully refundable state CTCs and the local guaranteed income pilots. First, the state CTCs are generally an annual disbursement. Second, state CTC amounts range substantially based on the state—from Massachusetts at \$180 per child to Colorado at \$1,200 per child (Davis and Butkus 2023).

¹ For instance, the Alexandria Recurring Income for Success and Equity pilot has permission from the Virginia Department of Social Services to count the \$500 benefit as a gift rather than earned to avoid eligibility concerns in Temporary Assistance for Needy Families, Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program, Medicaid, and the Child Care Subsidy. See the City of Alexandria (2023).

² See Cook County American Rescue Plan (n.d.).

The largest guaranteed income experiment was implemented during the COVID-19 pandemic. The Democrat-majority Congress and President Joe Biden created a guaranteed income program by expanding the CTC. Before the American Rescue Plan, the CTC was \$2,000 per child, of which up to \$1,400 was refundable if the family worked. The American Rescue Plan expanded the CTC into a guaranteed income program for parents, with a maximum monthly payment of \$300 for each child younger than age 6 and \$250 for each child age 6–17 (coming out to \$3,000–\$3,600 a year per child) (Deparle 2021).

The expanded CTC authorized these monthly payments from July through December 2021, with the second half of payments provided in a lump sum as part of recipients' 2022 tax filings. While the non-expanded CTC phased in as earnings increased, the entirety of the expanded credit was sent to families, even if they were completely detached from the labor force. If continued, the expanded CTC also would have come with a \$1.6 trillion price tag over the next decade, according to estimates from the Tax Foundation (York and Li 2021). With concerns about employment and cost, the expanded 2021 CTC was not renewed after it expired in December 2021.

The end of the expanded CTC reinvigorated local leaders' efforts to prove guaranteed income's promise through city-level pilots. As Mayors for a Guaranteed Income clearly stated in its 2022 annual report, the leaders intend for the local pilots' success to relaunch a federal program: "There is a very real chance to revive the expanded CTC," which it defines as "a guaranteed income for families with children."

The expanded CTC, at its core, is a universal basic income (UBI) for families. Both the expanded CTC and these local guaranteed income pilots have their roots in the decades-old push for a UBI, sometimes referred to as negative income tax (NIT). This idea has been tested since its inception, and the central concern remains the same: Implementing unconditional benefits will lead to less work. Without work, more families will be blocked from economic mobility, remaining in poverty longer.

The Roots in UBI

UBI is a policy nearly identical to guaranteed income: It's unconditional (i.e., no work requirements allowed) and sufficiently generous and provides continuous cash payments to meet an individual's basic needs (Hoynes and Rothstein 2019; Bidadanure 2019). In the US, these payments range between \$500 and \$1,000 a month. The major difference between UBI and guaranteed incomes is whether the benefit is available to a large proportion of the population without means testing or whether it is targeted to a particular subset (e.g., single mothers or parents). Despite this difference, the central concern remains the same: Benefits without expectations disincentivize work.

In Milton Friedman's 1962 Capitalism and Freedom, the economist proposed alleviating poverty by eliminating the various categories of welfare benefits and replacing them with an NIT. Under the NIT, if a citizen's income declined, the IRS would send the low-income citizen a check instead of collecting taxes. Friedman's goal was to empower low-income citizens to spend the money as they saw fit.

The idea inspired several national efforts. In 1969, President Richard Nixon's administration introduced the Family Assistance Plan, which proposed replacing Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC)—founded in the Social Security Act of 1935—with expanded assistance for working-class Americans, providing benefits adjusted by age, income, and family size (Department of Health and Human Services n.d.). In 1971, while the Family Allowance Plan passed the House, ³ Senate Democrats and Republicans joined to oppose it, citing concerns it would create more dependency that was beginning to plague AFDC.

By 1972, President Nixon's administration had dropped support for the proposal (Rachidi 2021), but President Jimmy Carter carried on Nixon's dream of a basic allowance. As Carter campaigned, he promised a program that could deliver "uniform national payment, varying according to cost-of-living differences between communities" that at the same time "encourages work and encourages family life and reflects both

³ An Act to Amend the Social Security Act, H.R. 1, 92nd Cong. (1972).

the competence and compassion of the American people" (Califano Jr. 1981).

The idea continues to animate serious political discussion. AEI scholar Charles Murray (2016) proposed a UBI that would replace the current US safety net with an annual \$10,000 grant for all citizens 21 or older. In the 2016 election cycle, Andrew Yang campaigned on providing a UBI of \$12,000 per person annually to all citizens (Yang 2020).

Most recently, during the COVID-19 pandemic, House Democrats introduced the Emergency Money for the People Act.⁴ This bill would immediately pay \$2,000 a month to every American over age 16 and \$500 for each dependent, without work requirements. This would amount to \$60,000 annually in welfare and transfer payments to households of two adults and two children—including households with up to \$260,000 in income. In May 2020, then-Sen. Kamala Harris (D-CA) proposed the Monthly Economic Crisis Support Act,⁵ a similar proposal of monthly payments of \$2,000 per person until three months after the official public health emergency ended. This would amount to \$96,000 a year to households of four—including households with up to \$200,000 in income.

UBI has a serious drawback: It's expensive. Sending checks to the large beneficiary base (i.e., everyone) or even just middle-income and moderately high-income families would cost an incredible amount of money. Hoynes and Rothstein (2019) highlight the tremendous amount of new revenue that would be required to fund UBI. To pay for a universal \$1,000-a-month proposal without adding to the debt, taxes would have to increase substantially. Estimates range from consumption taxes increasing by 22.3 percentage points to a 70 percent increase in federal taxes (Luduvice 2021; Henderson 2019). Even a basic UBI that allotted \$10,000 for every US adult is estimated to cost about \$2.5 trillion every year (Kearney and Mogstad 2019). Conservative estimates of the \$2,000-per-person COVID-19 UBI proposals rang in at \$21 trillion over 10 years (Weidinger 2023). Concern for cost has led many policymakers otherwise inclined to support UBI to advocate for guaranteed income's limited beneficiary base.

What the Research Says About UBI and Employment

Much of the UBI research has focused on employment: Does giving a recurring cash benefit without any conditions lead to less work and therefore less economic mobility?

As presidential administrations debated whether UBI or NIT would lead to less work, the Commission on Income Maintenance Programs in the Office of Economic Opportunity began to test the theory of work disincentives in one of the largest US safety-net experiments (Rachidi 2021). The evidence found unconditional benefits led to less work.

The test consisted of four large-scale random-assignment-controlled NIT experiments in the 1970s. These unconditional cash grants tested the behavioral effects and found anti-work effects (Winship 2021). The experiments varied by maximum benefit and phase-down rates and showed that increasing the maximum cash benefits led to reductions in work and earnings among recipients. Gary Burtless (1986, 28) found that each \$1,000 in added benefits was offset by a \$660 reduction in earnings.⁶

Because of this break-even effect from the policy to the individual, the programs were extremely inefficient at raising overall income. Although the NIT experiments lasted only three to five years, they had a negative effect on participants' earnings that persisted long after the programs ended. Each dollar of benefits provided by the experimental programs led to a \$3.04 drop in recipients' lifetime earnings (Price and Song 2018). An important drawback, however, of the experimental design evaluated by Burtless is the nonrandom nature of participant attrition (Ashenfelter and Plant 1990). Even with this consideration, Derek Hum and Wayne Simpson (1993) still found small negative labor-supply

⁴ Emergency Money for the People Act, H.R. 6496, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (2020).

⁵ Monthly Economic Crisis Support Act, S. 3784, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (2020).

⁶ These specific figures represent the impact in the largest negative income tax experiment: the Seattle-Denver Income Maintenance Experiment (SIME/DIME).

effects for men and women and reductions in hours worked.

Despite this, other UBI researchers point to another US program with some UBI features that appears to be without major drawbacks—but also without significant benefits. The Alaska Permanent Fund was established in 1983 when Alaska's newfound oil wealth created a significant budget surplus. As the state was constitutionally constrained in how to spend those funds, Alaska created a universal and permanent cash transfer paid to current state residents. In 2022, Alaska distributed \$3,248 to every state citizen. While the fund does benefit all citizens, it is an annual payment and therefore not reoccurring enough to count as "income." Even if distributed monthly, the payment would come to \$270 a month, therefore not meeting what economists consider "basic."

Even with these caveats, many advocates point to this program as an ideal UBI for policymakers to follow because several evaluations have not found a negative effect on labor supply. There is evidence for an increase in part-time employment. Damon Jones and Iona Marinescu (2022) posit that cash payments increase consumption and subsequently create a greater demand for labor. Additionally, J. P. O'Brien and D. O. Olson (1990) find an increase in personal income that indirectly generates higher employment. These findings, however, are at odds with Chang-Tai Hsieh (2003), who finds that Alaskans did not experience a significant change in personal consumption, nor fewer liquidity constraints, greater savings, or increased spending on semi-durable goods relative to other US households.

Another US program that resembles UBI includes transfers funded through casino profits and paid every six months to all members of Native nations, regardless of employment, income, or other household characteristics. Randall K. Q. Akee et al. (2010) focus on these payments' effects on childhood outcomes. Observing the differences in children from Native families that receive the payments relative to non-Native households that do not receive the payments, they find children in households receiving the payments have higher levels of education and fewer incidences of criminality, though the effect sizes vary by initial poverty level.

Some researchers have attempted to model the expected effect of UBI, finding that a universal benefit

would lead to losses by individuals currently dependent on the safety net, with few positive outcomes for middle- and high-income recipients. Juan Carlos Conesa, Bo Li, and Qian Li (2023) employ a model to simulate the effects of replacing the current welfare transfer system with UBI. They find significant well-being losses for all sizes of UBI payments, with well-being losses increasing as UBI generosity increases. Small payments allocate resources away from those who need the payments most, and large payments result in large efficiency losses.

Diego Daruich and Raquel Fernández (2021) also simulate a UBI policy in a framework able to capture potential costs and benefits associated with providing households with \$11,000 per year, financed through increased taxes. They find that the groups that benefited most were the oldest cohorts and low-skilled and noncollege-educated individuals, while younger cohorts experienced significant losses in social well-being.

At the height of the pandemic, in 2020, Spain (n.d.) launched the Ingreso Mínimo Vital (Minimum Vital Income) program, one of the most ambitious guaranteed income programs, particularly for a wealthier country. Nature heralded the effort as what "might just be remembered as the world's biggest economics experiment" (Arnold 2020). The program targeted 850,000 families by income that received a monthly payment of up to €1,015 (\$1,145). Initially, the benefit was flat until the household worked a minimum amount; then it phased out on a dollar-for-dollar (or euro-for-euro) basis. For single individuals, this came to about two days a week, and for single parents it roughly meant 30 hours a week (Hyee and Immervoll 2022). However, by 2022, Spain introduced a work incentive, allowing recipients to keep their net earnings below 60 percent of their Minimum Vital Income entitlement.

Aid to Families with Dependent Children

On a federal level, guaranteed income pilots closely mirror the AFDC program. This program was originally to supplement the work of 40 states that had begun to provide cash benefits to widowed mothers with children. Soon, the AFDC program targeted all

⁷ See State of Alaska, Department of Revenue, Permanent Fund Dividend (n.d.).

low-income single parents, primarily mothers. AFDC essentially operated as a guaranteed income program for nonworkers, providing low-income recipients with monthly cash payments based on their income and household makeup, without requiring them to work or engage in work-related activities. According to the Department of Health and Human Services (1995), by 1994, the average payment was \$420 a month per household. Adjusting for inflation using the consumer price index, this amounts to an \$882 monthly payment, coming close to the amount chosen by many guaranteed income projects.

Over the nearly six decades the program was in place, work among the recipient parents was low. Initially, there was a 100 percent benefit-reduction rate, where the beneficiaries lost a dollar in benefits for every dollar they earned. This led to a huge work disincentive. According to data from the US Department of Health and Human Services, only a little over one in 10 families included a worker by 1994. Most families were also stuck in long-term poverty, and most families on AFDC received the benefits for more than eight years. All of this made intergenerational child poverty worse, with one in seven US children living in households dependent on AFDC benefits.⁸

The contentious 1996 welfare reform bill serves as an example of what happens when a guaranteed income program is reformed to require activity in exchange for benefits. The 1996 Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Act required participants to partake in work or training in exchange for receiving benefits and established a five-year time limit.⁹

Many on the left condemned President Bill Clinton (Edelman 1997) and predicted that poverty would increase after the 1996 reforms (Zedlewski et al. 1996). But the exact opposite occurred. Dependency declined for the first time in a half century. Employment rose, particularly among single mothers who didn't graduate high school. The employment-to-population ratio for never-married mothers grew from 46.4 percent in the five years before the 1996 bill to 62.6 percent in the five years after the bill's passage (Winship 2016).

However, the lessons of the 1996 reform appear to have been forgotten. The question of work attachment has been resurrected again in the guaranteed income debate. This was the central concern when President Biden's expanded CTC was not renewed at the end of 2021 (Adamczyk 2021). While the non-expanded CTC increased as poor families worked more, President Biden's expanded CTC was sent to families whether they worked or not.

Some continue to claim that federal guaranteed income, or child allowance, would cut child poverty without employment repercussions. In 2019, the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (NAS) issued a consensus report that claimed an expanded CTC would lower child poverty without substantially affecting work. They estimated a 39 percent reduction in deep poverty. They assumed it would operate similarly to some programs, like the earned income tax credit (which requires work and increases as work increases), and thus lead to more workforce participation.

However, Kevin Corinth et al. (2021) reevaluated the NAS report's core assumption that poverty would decline without affecting work in 2021 and concluded that if the expanded CTC were made permanent, it would disincentivize work or decrease work hours, particularly among single mothers (Corinth et al. 2021). The authors linked survey and administrative data, correcting the substantial survey income underreporting. The previous NAS report mistakenly overlooked the pro-work incentives in the CTC and the similarly structured earned income tax credit. When the authors corrected for underreporting and NAS's error, they concluded that if the expanded CTC were permanent, families that make less than \$30,000 would reduce work between 7 percent and 10 percent. This would lead to 1.5 million workers—2.6 percent of all working parents—exiting the labor force. They said that there would be no effect on deep child poverty (families making less than \$18,945) considerably different from the 39 percent reduction in deep poverty estimated by the NAS report. If fully implemented, the expanded CTC would wipe out the employment gains of the 1990s for single mothers.

⁸ Section 8. Aid to Families with Dependent Children and Related Programs (TITLE IV-A). https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/private/aspe-files/210906/08tanf.txt.

⁹ Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Act of 1996, Pub. L. No. 104-193.

How to Evaluate Guaranteed Income Projects

The local guaranteed income pilots are pursuing various goals. First, they seek to achieve economic goals by providing a basic standard of living and reducing income volatility. However, many also attempt to have psychosocial effects, such as improving psychological health and overall well-being through regular payments. Rarely is one of their stated objectives that their beneficiaries retain or obtain full-time employment.

For pilot projects to be valuable to researchers and policymakers, they must set measurable, timely, and relevant outcomes at the outset of the experiments. Furthermore, pilots should possess a robust experimental design, preferably the gold standard of experimental design, the randomized control trial (RCT). RCTs are trials that randomly assign participants with similar demographic characteristics to two study groups, one control and one treatment, in order to compare their outcomes. These are most conducive to causal-inferential approaches that establish the relationship between the implemented policy and the observed outcome.

Measure Work Effects. Guaranteed income risks moving away from requiring that an individual work or look for work, returning to the pre-1990s cash-benefit structure of handouts rather than a "hand up," taking vulnerable Americans off a work trajectory. Precisely because guaranteed income projects serve vulnerable populations, changes in employment and income should be the ultimate measure of success for guaranteed income pilots.

Employment is a key to economic stability and ending individual poverty. While the safety net is effective at relieving material deprivation—lack of food, housing, or cash—the long-term goal should be for all parents and their children to break out of the cycle of poverty through self-support. Without even entry-level work, it is nearly impossible for low-income citizens to build the work-based skills necessary to obtain promotions and higher wages.

Of the local pilots that have initial or final reports published, none so far have a study design or report that meets the RCT standards. While most of the guaranteed

income pilots are ongoing, at least four have issued reports. Most of these reports include glaring study designs, including the lack of control group or small group sizes, that make it difficult to meaningfully rely on changes in outcomes. Many reports also omit key information, preventing thorough analysis of their outcomes, particularly on employment.

One of the first US pilots in regular cash payments with final, published results is the Stockton Economic Empowerment Demonstration in California, a mayor-led effort to give 125 citizens who earn less than \$46,033 a benefit of \$500 a month for 24 months (West et al. 2021). In its first-year report, the project highlighted that the members of the treatment group receiving the payments saw less monthly income volatility, were healthier, and reported less depression and anxiety. However, there are many concerns with the method and results. First, with just 125 treatment participants and 200 control participants, the study did not have a sufficient sample size to detect meaningful changes in employment.

While the report did measure employment, reporting that the percentage of treatment recipients in full-time employment moved from 28 percent to 40 percent, compared to those in the control group who were employed full-time moving from 32 percent to 37 percent, it did not include data on hours or part-time work (West et al. 2021). The project's second year encountered significant variability due to the COVID-19 lockdowns; however, by the end of the second year, the authors reported no statistically significant differences in employment changes between the control and treatment groups. Again, in the second-year report, there were many concerns with this conclusion, one of which is the lack of data description on what the authors considered to be work (West and Castro 2023). They did not distinguish between full-time and part-time work. They also included caretakers as employed, without distinguishing whether those individuals were originally caretakers or moved into this role due to the subsidy or a health emergency.

New York's Ulster County ran a program called Project Resilience to provide \$500 a month to 100 recipients (DeYoung et al. 2023). Unfortunately, the Ulster project was constrained by small sample sizes, which inhibited the detection of statistically significant outcomes. Additionally, differences between the treatment and control groups exist that present challenges to inferring causal

outcomes. For instance, only 41 percent of the control group was employed either part- or full- time at the start, as compared to 69 percent of the treatment group. The trial also appeared to have substantial attrition in program participation, which can result in biased results if attrition is not random.

The Thrive East of the River program, located in Washington, DC, was another pandemic-era pilot (Bogle et al. 2022). Though referred to as a guaranteed basic income pilot, it was not structured as a randomized control trial. While guaranteed basic income experiments do not by definition need to be randomized control trials, this experimental design is requisite to make causal claims concerning the outcomes as a result of the intervention. Because Thrive East of the River was not a randomized control trial, it was unable to yield any causal evidence. Evidence from the pilot was further undermined by the experiment's short duration, variation in intervention delivery (e.g., participants could elect to receive monthly payments or a lump sum payment), and attrition. Program outcomes were measured using self-reported survey data from program participants. At the outset of the program, the survey response rate was 82 percent, but it fell to 28 percent by the conclusion of the program. Finally, the authors reported that 66.6 percent of program participants were unemployed at the time the second survey was conducted, but no baseline employment measure was given, nor did they tell us how employment changed by the conclusion of the program.

Finally, the Magnolia Mother's Trust program was operated in Jackson, Mississippi. The program has been running since 2018 in four cohorts, sending \$12,000 to 87 black, single, low-income mothers for 12 months (Campos et al. 2023). Unfortunately, this experiment was constrained by a small sample size and did not include a control group. The report did not detail how mothers were selected for inclusion in the program. The authors reported better survey and responses (86 of 87 beneficiaries), including check-ins every other month and frequent outreaches by staff. They reported employment moving from 28 percent to 45 percent, but hours worked are not reported. This was likely part-time work, as average monthly income was still between \$500 and \$1,000. They did track the

number of safety-net programs the mothers relied on, which slightly decreased.

If a federal child allowance or guaranteed income program led to outcomes like Corinth et al. (2021) estimates, with 1.5 million workers—2.6 percent of all working parents—exiting the labor force, these interventions would result in a devastating setback for low-income families.

Measure Medium- to Long-Term Employment. The success of guaranteed income pilots should be measured by not only short-term employment rates but also the employment effects observed over a sufficiently long period of time. Stable employment over the medium to long run is fundamental to escaping poverty and achieving upward mobility. Therefore, pilots that have the stated goal of alleviating poverty must concern themselves with labor force attachment. At a minimum, the ongoing US pilots should measure the three-to-five-year implementation effects of labor force attachment and employment.

Although the NIT experiments lasted only three to five years, the Burtless analysis of the 1970s NIT projects found income impacts years into implementation—and lasting several years after the experiment or program ended (Burtless 1986; Verlaat, Todeschini, and Ramos 2023). Note that the longer unemployment lasts—even if just beyond six months—the more difficult it will be for low-income individuals to overcome poverty. The Burtless study was based on three-year experiments. A separate analysis of two of the 1970 NIT experiments conducted by Philip Robins and Richard West (1980) found that "the estimated time periods required for 90 percent adjustment are 2.4 years for husbands, 3.6 years for wives, and 4.5 years for single female heads." Other analysis found a lasting impact on participant earnings even after the programs ended. Each dollar of higher benefits provided by the experimental programs led to a \$5 drop in recipients' lifetime earnings (Price and Song 2018).

The real question is the impact of policies after one to two decades, but very few pilots, much less studies, last this long. Policymakers must therefore be aware that the true labor-supply responses of cash transfer programs will likely not be visible until at least five years after implementation—if the pilot lasts that long.

Likewise, when studying the broader population, particularly after a recession, research has found that prolonged unemployment makes it harder to return to self-sufficiency. Finding a new job after long-term unemployment results in skills stagnation, due to the loss of work connections or even because of the stigmatization frequently associated with unemployment. This compounds into sustained lower wages and mobility, causing many to experience as much as a 5 percent annual loss for 20 years (Barnette and Michaud 2017; Jacobson, LaLonde, and Sullivan 1993). In the broader population, when unemployment lasts more than six months, researchers find decreased well-being (Davis and Von Wachter 2011) including substantial mental health effects, such as depressive symptoms (Nichols, Mitchell, and Lindner 2013). Prolonged unemployment also comes with significant physical health declines and even shorter life spans, measurably affecting mortality by as much as a year and a half for a 40-year-old worker (Barnette and Michaud 2017).

If a pilot is not in place for a sustained period, the impact on long-term employment attachment may revert to previous levels. For instance, a robust randomized controlled trial of a 2016 municipal antipoverty program targeting more than 1,000 economically vulnerable households in disadvantaged neighborhoods of Barcelona, Spain, found significant negative employment impacts. Subjects receiving the benefit were 20 percent less likely to work than subjects assigned to a control group. The effect was particularly present in households with children. Even social activation programs did not blunt the disincentive. When the authors looked at impacts after the benefit ceased, they found "negative employment effects briefly diminish toward the end of the trial before quickly reverting to previous levels" (Verlaat, Todeschini, and Ramos 2023).

Measure Earnings and Hours Worked—Particularly for Parents of School-Age Children and Individuals Without Dependents. Researchers should also measure employment based on the number of hours worked. Both the Burtless study and the Corinth et al. (2021) analysis highlight that guaranteed income payments may reduce work. The Burtless examination of the 1970s NIT experiments found a reduction in work hours, with husbands reducing work by approximately

7 percent and wives and female-headed households by 17 percent (Burtless 1986). This matches what Corinth et al. (2021) found when they analyzed what would happen if the expanded CTC were permanent: Between 7 percent and 10 percent of families with children that make less than \$30,000 would reduce work.

If individuals exit the labor force to work more than 40 hours per week caring for small children, policy-makers may be willing to make the trade-off of a slower pathway to self-sufficiency in exchange for the positive benefits that increased parental time with young children could produce. However, if individuals without dependents or parents of school-age children are reducing hours below even part-time work, any benefits may not be worth the setback to their journey to self-sufficiency.

A recent US study found that mothers of young children did indeed reduce their work hours after they began to receive unconditional transfer payments. Baby's First Years is a guaranteed income experiment that specifically focused on mothers of children under age 3. The pilot targeted 1,000 mothers in 12 hospitals between 2018 and 2019. It gave the mothers in the treatment group \$333 a month and the mothers in the control group \$20 a month for 76 months. The authors found that while the mothers didn't significantly change whether they worked (an effect of a 1 percentage-point reduction, totaling -3 percent), they were more likely to reduce hours of work (an effect of a 6 percentage-point reduction in full-time work, totaling -27 percent), representing a decrease of six hours per week (Sauval et al. 2022).

Measure Continued Safety-Net Dependence. Guaranteed income pilots should quantify the impact on continued safety-net dependence. Unfortunately, many guaranteed income pilots waive income and asset requirements from similar safety-net support programs, including Medicaid, SNAP, and TANF.

Some argue that safety-net benefits like guaranteed income can have a net positive effect for not only workers but their families, even if a family was detached from work. But past evidence does not appear to support this claim.

In fact, several comprehensive studies demonstrate that safety-net receipt has a negative impact on children whose parents do not work, even when the total income was held even, and that increasing benefits does not produce better outcomes. When researchers studied mothers who returned to work because of welfare reform, they found that as mothers secured employment, financial strain and food insecurity dropped. However, if they remained in the safety net long-term, incomes, physical health, and psychological well-being declined (Coley et al. 2007). Long-term dependence may also be associated with poorer mental and physical health outcomes (Slack, Magnuson, and Berger 2007).

Measure Long-Term Impacts for Children. Pilots should be structured to evaluate the long-term impact on the children of recipients who receive an unconditional cash benefit. Previous research has shown a connection of better health and behavioral outcomes for children whose mothers moved from welfare dependence to work (Coley et al. 2007). A 1994 study found that a mother's welfare dependence, whether single or married, was associated with a reduction in her child's math and verbal-ability test scores (Hill and O'Neill 1994). A 1992 study found that girls raised in aid-recipient families were 1.4 times less likely to graduate high school than their peers whose parents did not receive aid (Forste and Tienda 1992). A similar 2003 study found that "exposure to one year of welfare in early adolescence is associated with a reduction in schooling of about 0.3 of a year" (Ku and Plotnick 2003).

It's important to note here that these studies controlled for income or compared families for which each extra dollar in benefits would represent a net increase in overall financial resources. If benefits disconnected from work are incontrovertibly beneficial, the extra income should have had positive effects on the well-being of the children, yet the evidence demonstrates the opposite. While individual studies cannot fully capture the totality of confounding factors, it's vital that any pilots continue to measure and study the long-term impact on children.

After the 1996 welfare reform, one of the impacts of improving participants' employment rate was on child poverty. As the employment-to-population ratio for never-married mothers rose from 46.4 percent over the five years to 62.6 percent, child poverty, which had been stagnant for decades, fell by more than 60 percent (Winship 2016). There is evidence of increased physical, emotional, and psychological health and better health and behavioral outcomes for children when mothers

who were formerly dependent on welfare find employment (Slack, Magnuson, and Berger 2007).

Similarly, researchers studied the impact of Supplemental Security Income payments on infants with a low birth weight. Supplemental Security Income functions as a cash payment for people, including children, with disabilities, and low birth weight is one of the qualifying conditions. The researchers examined a multitude of outcomes similar to the goals sought by UBI programs, including health care use and mortality in infancy, educational performance in high school, postsecondary school attendance and college degree attainment, earnings, public assistance use, and mortality in young adulthood. The report found no improvements for the infants or their older siblings in any of the study outcomes (Hawkins et al. 2023).

Families. More US children under age 18 live with one parent and no other adults than in any other country in the world. In fact, the US rate—23 percent—is more than three times the average share of children around the world, which is 7 percent (Kramer 2019). The number of US children living with an unmarried parent is now 32 percent (Livingston 2018). (This includes another par-

These trends are driven by both a rise in children born outside marriage and a decline in marriage itself. When the War on Poverty started in 1964, only 7 percent of children were born to single mothers; it is now 42 percent (CDC 2023). In 1960, only 9 percent of Americans over age 25 had never been married. By 2012, that share of adults over age 25 has grown to 20 percent (Wang and Parker 2014).

ent in the home.)

Children living in a household headed by a single or unmarried parent are more likely to be low income. CDC data don't track births by income but do track births by education levels. What we find is that nonmarital child-bearing occurs overwhelmingly among less-educated, lower-income women. Less than 10 percent of mothers who attend college have children outside marriage, and 60 percent of children have mothers who didn't graduate high school (Livingston and Cohn 2013).

Decades of social science research show that married households are better for children on a wide variety of outcomes (Sawhill 2014). Children raised in the

context of marriage have substantially better life outcomes, including higher educational attainment and better emotional health (Jeynes 2015). But when fathers are absent, the consequences are dire: Boys are more likely to engage in delinquent behavior as teens, and girls are seven to eight times more likely to experience a teenage pregnancy (Yoder, Brisson, and Lopez 2016).

From the evidence available, unconditional cash benefits are at least correlated with whether children grow up in married-parent households. Before the 1996 welfare reform, there was a persistent decline of children living in two-parent families. In 1970, 85 percent of children resided in married two-parent families; by 1996, the number had fallen to 68 percent. After the 1996 reform that transformed AFDC into TANF, the trend line stabilized. However, if the trend had continued uninterrupted, only 53 percent of children would currently reside in married two-parent families, or put differently, an additional nine million children would now reside in single-parent homes (Rector, Hall, and Ford 2022). If implemented nationally, reestablishing unconditional cash benefits may increase the likelihood that low-income children will be born and raised in single-parent households (Winship 2021).

Conclusion

The goal of many local guaranteed income pilots is to relaunch the expanded CTC, which amounts to an unconditional transfer payment. Various forms of unconditional transfer payments have been tested since its inception, and the central concern remains the same: Implementing unconditional benefits will lead to less work. Without work, economic mobility will be further out of reach for more low-income families.

While the guaranteed income pilots have the stated goal of convincing Congress to nationalize their programs, federal policymakers should be extremely careful in appraising their evidence. Fundamentally, these programs are not set up well to provide sufficient evidence to make their case. As currently established, these pilots are not measuring the correct outcomes with sufficient experiment duration. Federal policymakers should evaluate these pilots by the key outcomes for vulnerable citizens, whether there is more work attachment and hours worked, less safety-net dependence, or better child outcomes, particularly whether children have an increased chance of being raised in a married household.

Within the current safety net, for families with small children (under age 6), policymakers may be willing to make the trade-off of a slower pathway to self-sufficiency in exchange for the positive benefits from increased parental time with young children. But it is a trade-off that may not be worth the long-term costs. The story isn't the same for those without dependents or parents of school-age children. If these households reduce hours below part-time work, the interruption in their journey to self-sufficiency may result in intergenerational poverty.

A nationalized policy patterned after guaranteed income pilots would be extremely expensive. Many of the guaranteed income pilots are privately funded, and private philanthropy can deploy its funds at its discretion—even if participants incur more costs than benefits. However, taxpayer funds should not be used to, at best, subsidize a program that has no real demonstrable benefits or, at worst, result in long-term dependency and intergenerational poverty for vulnerable citizens.

Current evidence indicates that unconditional cash transfer payments—whether a UBI or guaranteed income—will lead low-income Americans to decrease work, despite employment being key to escaping poverty and dependency. Applied broadly, these policies will have detrimental, long-term effects for low-income Americans. Policymakers looking to alleviate poverty should promote policies that lead to more employment and the acquisition of job-related skills to relieve long-term dependency and promote upward mobility.

About the Author

Leslie Ford is an adjunct fellow at the American Enterprise Institute's Center on Opportunity and Social Mobility. She is also president of Ford Policy Solutions and a member of the State Board of Social Services at the Virginia Department of Social Services.

References

- Adamczyk, Alicia. 2021. "Economists Say Adding a Child Tax Credit Work Requirement Would Harm the Neediest Kids." CNBC. September 29. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/09/29/economists-say-child-tax-credit-work-requirement-harms-neediest-kids.html.
- Akee, Randall K. Q., William E. Copeland, Gordon Keeler, Adrian Angold, and E. Jane Costello. 2010. "Parents' Incomes and Children's Outcomes: A Quasi-Experiment Using Transfer Payments from Casino Profits." *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics* 2, no. 1 (January): 86–115. https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/app.2.1.86.
- Arnold, Carrie. 2020. "Pandemic Speeds Largest Test Yet of Universal Basic Income." *Nature*. July 10, 2020. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-01993-3.
- Ashenfelter, Orley, and Mark W. Plant. 1990. "Nonparametric Estimates of the Labor-Supply Effects of Negative Income Tax Programs." | Journal of Labor Economics 8, no. 1 (January): S396–415. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2535218.
- Barnette, Justin, and Amanda Michaud. 2017. "Wage Scars and Human Capital Theory." Working Paper. October 2. https://ammichau.github.io/papers/JBAMWageScar.pdf.
- Bidadanure, Juliana Uhuru. 2019. "The Political Theory of Universal Basic Income." *Annual Review of Political Science* 22 (May): 481–501. https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/abs/10.1146/annurev-polisci-050317-070954.
- Bogle, Mary, Emily Bramhall, Olivia Fiol, Peace Gwam, Elaine Maag, Eleanor Noble, Peter A. Tatian, Timothy Triplett, and Fay Walker. 2022. An Evaluation of THRIVE East of the River. Urban Institute. February. https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/2022-02/anevaluation-of-thrive-east-of-the-river_0.pdf.
- Broadus, Joseph, and Nikhita Airi. 2023. "Lessons from the 2021 Child Tax Credit Expansion Informing State Policy Debates." Tax Policy Center. September 12. https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/taxvox/lessons-2021-child-tax-credit-expansion-informing-state-policy-debates.
- Burtless, Gary. 1986. "The Work Response to a Guaranteed Income: A Survey of Experimental Evidence." *Conference Series* [*Proceedings*]. 1986. https://ideas.repec.org/a/fip/fedbcp/y1986p22-59n30.html.
- Califano Jr., Joseph A. 1981. "Welfare Reform: A Dream That Was Impossible." Washington Post. May 22, 1981. https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1981/05/22/welfare-reform-a-dream-that-was-impossible/19924236-c5c3-4b79-8e4b-09a8e1cc4b77.
- Campos, Stephanie, Christyl Wilson Ebba, Nidal Karim, and Sashana Rowe-Harriott. 2023. *Magnolia Mother's Trust: 2022–2023 Evaluation Report*. Springboard to Opportunities. https://springboardto.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/MMT-4.0-Cohort-Full-Evaluation.pdf.
- CDC (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention). 2023. "Unmarried Childbearing." January 31. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/unmarried-childbearing.htm.
- $Chicago.\ n.d.\ "Chicago\ Resilient\ Communities\ Pilot."\ https://www.chicago.gov/city/en/sites/resilient-communities-pilot/home.html.$
- City of Alexandria. 2023. "FAQs About ARISE, the Guaranteed Income Pilot." December 11. https://www.alexandriava.gov/economic-support/faqs-about-arise-the-guaranteed-income-pilot.
- Coley, Rebekah Levine, Brenda J. Lohman, Elizabeth Votruba-Drzal, Laura D. Pittman, and P. Lindsay Chase-Lansdale. 2007. "Maternal Functioning, Time, and Money: The World of Work and Welfare." *Children and Youth Services Review* 29, no. 6 (June): 721–41. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1948836.
- Conesa, Juan Carlos, Bo Li, and Qian Li. 2023. "A Quantitative Evaluation of Universal Basic Income." *Journal of Public Economics* 223 (July): 104881. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2023.104881.
- Cook County American Rescue Plan. n.d. "Economic Development." https://arpa.cookcountyil.gov/economic-development.
- Corinth, Kevin, Bruce Meyer, Matthew Stadnicki, and Derek Wu. 2021. "The Anti-Poverty, Targeting, and Labor Supply Effects of the Proposed Child Tax Credit Expansion." Working Paper. University of Chicago, Becker Friedman Institute for Economics. October 11. https://ssrn.com/abstract=3938983.

- Daruich, Diego, and Raquel Fernández. 2021. "Universal Basic Income: A Dynamic Assessment." Working Paper. National Bureau of Economic Research. February. http://www.nber.org/papers/w27351.
- Davis, Aiden, and Neva Butkus. 2023. "States Are Boosting Economic Security with Child Tax Credits in 2023." Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy. September 12. https://itep.org/states-are-boosting-economic-security-with-child-tax-credits-in-2023.
- Davis, Steven J., and Till Von Wachter. 2011. "Recessions and the Costs of Job Loss." Brookings Institution. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2011/09/2011b_bpea_davis.pdf.
- Deparle, Jason. 2021. "In the Stimulus Bill, a Policy Revolution in Aid for Children." New York Times. March 7, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/07/us/politics/child-tax-credit-stimulus.html.
- DeYoung, Elizabeth, Amy Castro, Nidhi Tandon, Allison Thompson, and Stacia West. 2023. *The American Guaranteed Income Studies: Ulster County, New York*. University of Pennsylvania, Center for Guaranteed Income Research. September. https://staticl.squarespace.com/static/5fdc101bc3cfda2dcf0a2244/t/6564f39fae435d45ec79cb20/1701114785505/CGIR_11.15.2023_Ulster+County+Final+Report.pdf.
- Edelman, Peter. 1997. "The Worst Thing Bill Clinton Has Done." *The Atlantic*. March 1997. https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/1997/03/the-worst-thing-bill-clinton-has-done/376797.
- Forste, Renata, and Marta Tienda. 1992. "Race and Ethnic Variation in the Schooling Consequences of Female Adolescent Sexual Activity." Social Science Quarterly 73, no. 1 (March): 23–24. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42862986.
- Guaranteed Income Pilots Dashboard. n.d. "About the Dashboard." https://guaranteedincome.us/about.
- Harvard University Center on the Developing Child. 2007. "The Science of Early Childhood Development." https://developingchild. harvard.edu/resources/inbrief-science-of-ecd.
- Hawkins, Amelia A., Christopher A. Hollrah, Sarah Miller, Laura R. Wherry, Gloria Aldana, and Mitchell D. Wong. 2023. "The Long-Term Effects of Income for At-Risk Infants: Evidence from Supplemental Security Income." Working Paper. National Bureau of Economic Research. September. https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w31746/w31746.pdf.
- Henderson, David R. 2019. "Universal Basic Income, in Perspective." Hoover Institution. June 13. https://www.hoover.org/research/universal-basic-income-perspective.
- Hill, M. Anne, and June O'Neill. 1994. "Family Endowments and the Achievement of Young Children with Special Reference to the Underclass." *Journal of Human Resources* 29, no. 4 (Fall): 1090–91. https://www.jstor.org/stable/146134.
- Hoang, Vivian. 2023. "Fairfax County to Experiment with Monthly Payments to Families in Need This Fall." FFXnow. August 16. https://www.ffxnow.com/2023/08/17/fairfax-county-to-unveil-monthly-payment-program-for-families-in-need-this-fall.
- Hoynes, Hilary, and Jesse Rothstein. 2019. "Universal Basic Income in the United States and Advanced Countries." *Annual Review of Economics* 11 (August): 929–58. https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/10.1146/annurev-economics-080218-030237.
- Hsieh, Chang-Tai. 2003. "Do Consumers React to Anticipated Income Changes? Evidence from the Alaska Permanent Fund." *American Economic Review* 93, no. 1 (March): 397–405. http://www.jstor.org/stable/3132183.
- Hum, Derek, and Wayne Simpson. 1993. "Economic Response to a Guaranteed Annual Income: Experience from Canada and the United States." *Journal of Labor Economics* 11, no. 1 (January): S263–96. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2535174.
- Hyee, Raphaela, and Herwig Immervoll. 2023. "The New Work Incentive for Spain's National Minimum Income Benefit." Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. https://www.oecd.org/social/benefits-and-wages/Note-on-the-new-work-incentive-Spain.pdf.
- Jacobson, Louis S., Robert J. LaLonde, and Daniel G. Sullivan. 1993. "Earnings Losses of Displaced Workers." *American Economic Review* 83, no. 4 (September): 685–709. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2117574.
- Jeynes, William H. 2015. "A Meta-Analysis: The Relationship Between Father Involvement and Student Academic Achievement." *Urban Education* 50, no. 4 (June): 387–423. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085914525789.

- Jones, Damon, and Iona Marinescu. 2022. "The Labor Market Impacts of Universal and Permanent Cash Transfers: Evidence from the Alaska Permanent Fund." *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy* 14, no. 2 (May): 315–40. https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/pol.20190299.
- Kearney, Melissa S., and Magne Mogstad. 2019. "Universal Basic Income (UBI) as a Policy Response to Current Challenges." Aspen Institute, Economic Strategy Group. August 23. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/UBI-ESG-Memo-082319.pdf.
- Kim, Cristina. 2022. "Guaranteed Income Program Will Provide \$500 Monthly to San Diego Families in Need." KPBS. March 16. https://www.kpbs.org/news/local/2022/03/16/quaranteed-income-program-500-monthly-san-diego-families.
- Kramer, Stephanie. 2019. "U.S. Has World's Highest Rate of Children Living in Single-Parent Households." Pew Research Center. December 12. https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2019/12/12/u-s-children-more-likely-than-children-in-other-countries-to-live-with-just-one-parent.
- Ku, Inhoe, and Robert Plotnick. 2003. "Do Children from Welfare Families Obtain Less Education?" *Demography* 40, no. 1 (February): 166. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1353/dem.2003.0005.
- Livingston, Gretchen. 2018. "About One-Third of U.S. Children Are Living with an Unmarried Parent." Pew Research Center. April 27. https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2018/04/27/about-one-third-of-u-s-children-are-living-with-an-unmarried-parent.
- Livingston, Gretchen, and D'Vera Cohn. 2013. "Record Share of New Mothers Are College Educated." Pew Research Center. May 10. https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2013/05/10/record-share-of-new-mothers-are-college-educated.
- Luduvice, André Victor Doherty. 2021. "The Macroeconomic Effects of Universal Basic Income Programs." *Journal of Monetary Economics* (September). https://avdluduvice.github.io/files/UBI_Luduvice_Sep21.pdf.
- Mayors for a Guaranteed Income. 2022. *End of Year Report 2022*. https://static1.squarespace.com/static/60ae8e339f75051fd95f 792e/t/63a4a6119e99192e4dee690b/1671734802641/MGI_End+of+Year+Report_2022_FINAL+DIGITAL+%281%29.pdf.
- . 2023. End of Year Report 2023. https://staticl.squarespace.com/static/60ae8e339f75051fd95f792e/t/65831bd96bb 775626c8265e8/1703091162223/MGI_EOY+Report_2023_compressed+%281%29.pdf.
- Murray, Charles. 2016. In Our Hands: A Plan to Replace the Welfare State. Washington, DC: AEI Press.
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 2019. *A Roadmap to Reducing Child Poverty*. https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/25246/a-roadmap-to-reducing-child-poverty.
- Nelson, Emma. 2020. "St. Paul Will Use CARES Act Money for Guaranteed Income Experiment." Star Tribune. September 17, 2020. https://www.startribune.com/st-paul-will-use-cares-act-money-for-guaranteed-income-experiment/572435192.
- New Jersey. n.d. "Newark Movement for Economic Equity." https://accelerator.fow.nj.gov/participants/newark-movement-for-economic-equity.
- Nichols, Austin, Josh Mitchell, and Stephan Lindner. n.d. *Consequences of Long-Term Unemployment*. Urban Institute. https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/23921/412887-Consequences-of-Long-Term-Unemployment.PDF.
- O'Brien, J. Patrick, and Dennis O. Olson. 1990. "The Alaska Permanent Fund and Dividend Distribution Program." *Public Finance Review* 18, no. 2 (April): 139–56. https://doi.org/10.1177/109114219001800201.
- Price, David J., and Jae Song. 2018. "The Long-Term Effects of Cash Assistance." Working Paper. Princeton University, Department of Economics, Industrial Relations Section. June 30. https://www.davidjonathanprice.com/docs/djprice_jsong_simedime_WP621. pdf.
- Rachidi, Angela. 2021. "America's Path Toward a Guaranteed Income for Families with Children: How Nixon's Family Assistance Plan Shaped Antipoverty Policy." American Enterprise Institute. October 27. https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/americas-path-toward-a-guaranteed-income-for-families-with-children-how-nixons-family-assistance-plan-shaped-antipoverty-policy.
- Rector, Robert, Jamie Hall, and Leslie Ford. 2022. "A Road Map for Conservative, Pro-Family Welfare Reform." Heritage Foundation. December 9. https://www.heritage.org/welfare/report/road-map-conservative-pro-family-welfare-reform.

- Robins, Philip K., and Richard W. West. 1980. "Labor Supply Response over Time." *Journal of Human Resources* 15, no. 4: 524–44. https://ideas.repec.org/a/uwp/jhriss/v15y1980i4p524-544.html.
- Sauval, Maria, Greg Duncan, Lisa A. Gennetian, Katherine Magnuson, Nathan Fox, Kimberly Noble, and Hirokazu Yoshikawa. 2022. "Unconditional Cash Transfers and Maternal Employment: Evidence from the Baby's First Years Study." SSRN. November 30. https://ssrn.com/abstract=4297310.
- Sawhill, Isabel V. 2014. "Generation Unbound: Drifting into Sex and Parenthood Without Marriage." Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press. September. https://www.brookings.edu/books/generation-unbound.
- Slack, Kristen Shook, Katherine Magnuson, and Lawrence M. Berger. 2007. "How Are Children and Families Faring a Decade After Welfare Reform? Evidence from Five Non-Experimental Panel Studies." *Children and Youth Services Review* 29, no. 6 (June): 693–97. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4260333.
- Spain. n.d. "Minimum Vital Income." https://www.seg-social.es/wps/portal/wss/internet/Trabajadores/PrestacionesPensiones Trabajadores/65850d68-8d06-4645-bde7-05374ee42ac7?changeLanguage=en.
- Stanford Basic Income Lab. n.d. "Stanford University Basic Income Lab." Website. https://basicincome.stanford.edu.
- State of Alaska, Department of Revenue, Permanent Fund Dividend. n.d. Website. https://pfd.alaska.gov.
- US Bureau of Labor Statistics. 2023. "Table 6. Employment Status of Mothers with Own Children Under 3 Years Old by Single Year of Age of Youngest Child and Marital Status, 2015–2016 Annual Averages." April 19. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/famee.t06.htm.
- US Department of Health and Human Services. 1995. *Report to Congress on Out-of-Wedlock Childbearing*. September. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/misc/wedlock.pdf.
- ----. n.d. "A Brief History of the AFDC Program." https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/private/pdf/167036/1history.pdf.
- Verlaat, Timo, Federico Todeschini, and Xavier Ramos. 2023. "The Employment Effects of Generous and Unconditional Cash Support." IZA Discussion Paper. March 2. https://ssrn.com/abstract=4375359.
- Wang, Wendy, and Kim Parker. 2014. "Record Share of Americans Have Never Married: As Values, Economics and Gender Patterns Change." Pew Research Center. September 24. https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2014/09/24/record-share-of-americans-have-never-married.
- Weidinger, Matt. 2023. "Kamala Harris, the \$21 Trillion Woman." RealClearPolicy. February 17. https://www.realclearpolicy.com/articles/2023/02/17/kamala_harris_the_21_trillion_woman_882415.html.
- West, Stacia, Amy Castro Baker, Sukhi Samra, and Erin Coltrera. 2021. *Preliminary Analysis: SEED's First Year*. Stockton Economic Empowerment Demonstration. March 1. https://socialprotection.org/discover/publications/preliminary-analysis-seed%E2% 80%99s-first-year.
- West, Stacia, and Amy Castro. 2023. "Impact of Guaranteed Income on Health, Finances, and Agency: Findings from the Stockton Randomized Controlled Trial." *Journal of Urban Health* 100. (April): 227–44. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11524-023-00723-0.
- Winship, Scott. 2016. Poverty After Welfare Reform. Manhattan Institute. August 22. https://www.manhattan-institute.org/html/poverty-after-welfare-reform.html.
- ——. 2021. *The Conservative Case Against Child Allowances*. American Enterprise Institute. March 5. https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/the-conservative-case-against-child-allowances.
- Yang 2020. 2020. "The Freedom Dividend, Defined." https://2020.yang2020.com/what-is-freedom-dividend-faq.
- Yoder, Jamie R., Daniel Brisson, and Amy Lopez. 2016. "Moving Beyond Fatherhood Involvement: The Association Between Father-Child Relationship Quality and Youth Delinquency Trajectories." Family Relations 65, no. 3 (July): 462–76. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/fare.12197.
- York, Erica, and Huaqun Li. 2021. "Making the Expanded Child Tax Credit Permanent Would Cost Nearly \$1.6 Trillion." Tax Foundation. March 19. https://taxfoundation.org/blog/expanded-child-tax-credit-permanent.

Zedlewski, Sheila R., Sandra J. Clark, Eric Meier, and Keith Watson. 1996. "Potential Effects of Congressional Welfare Reform Legislation on Family Incomes." Urban Institute. July 26. http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/67221/406622-Potential-Effects-of-Congressional-Welfare-Reform-Legislation-on-Family-Incomes.pdf.
Robert Doar, president; Scott Winship, director of the AEI Center on Opportunity and Social Mobility; Kevin Corinth, editor, Perspectives on Opportunity
The American Enterprise Institute (AEI) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit, 501(c)(3) educational organization and does not take institutional positions on any issues. The views expressed here are those of the author(s).
© 2024 by the American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research. All rights reserved.